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THE MARTIN COUNTY COUNCIL 
REGULAR MEETING
July 1, 2024
MINUTES

The Martin County Council convened in regular session on Monday, July 1, 2024, in the Commissioners’ Room at the Courthouse located at 129 Main Street, Shoals, Indiana.  Council members attending: Jordan Dant, Adam Greene, Warren Albright, Keith Gibson, Monty Gregory, Jim Hamby, and Sheri Bowling.  Also attending was Auditor Michelle Norris.

President Jordan Dant called the meeting to order with the Pledge to the Flag at 6:00 pm.

RE: MINUTES
The minutes from the regular meeting held June 3, 2024, were approved with a motion made by Councilman Gregory, seconded by Councilman Greene.   All in favor, motion passed. 

RE: EXTENSION UPDATES AND PRESENTATIONS
	Martin County Extension Director Dena Held introduced 4-H members, parents, and volunteers who shared their experiences in 4-H and how those experiences have impacted their lives.  Those students presenting were Luke Guy, Phoebe Jones, Olivia Harker, Makenzie Mauder, Elizabeth Boswell, and Lillie Bauer.  Volunteers and parents speaking were Megan Hawkins, Trevor Guy, Chris Bowell, and Teresa Mauder.
	Director Held stated there are two hundred seventeen club members enrolled in 4-H, with that number expected to climb in the next week and a half before the fair.  Director Held stated there are currently over one thousand exhibits registered for the fair and that number will also continue to climb as they prepare for fair week.  

RE: ADDITIONAL APPROPRIATIONS
General Fund
   Fund 1000
      Circuit Court
         Translation Services                                                           	$1,000
A motion was made by Councilman Greene to approve the additional appropriation for the translation services from the general fund for $1,000, seconded by Councilman Hamby.  All in favor, motion passed.

ARPA American Rescue Plan Act     
   Fund 8951
      Supplies							$7,000
Auditor Michelle Norris stated the Commissioners had approved at their June 11th meeting to purchase tires for the EMA tanker truck and signage for EMA using ARPA funds.  A motion was made by Councilman Gregory to approve the additional appropriation for supplies from ARPA in the amount of $7,000, seconded by Councilman Albright.  All in favor, motion passed.

Riverboat Revenue Sharing
   Fund 7303
      Land                                                                                              	$18,035
A motion was made by Councilman Albright to approve the additional appropriation for land from the riverboat revenue sharing fund in the amount of $18,035, seconded by Councilman Gregory.  Councilman Greene abstained.  All others in favor, motion passed.

RE: AMBULANCE UPDATES
	Ambulance Director Jeramey Osborn presented to the Council the quarterly update for the service.  Director Osborn stated there were 613 runs at this same time last year while this year there are 776 to date.  There were 120 runs performed in April, 104 runs performed in May, and 133 performed in June.  Director Osborn stated approximately 65-70% of runs result in transport to a hospital.  If standbys or disregards are removed the percentage of runs which result in a transport goes up to 87-90%.  The service has collected $229,132 so far this year while last year at this time the collections were $187,236.38.  
	Director Osborn stated last year it was mentioned that the ambulance service needed to look at getting a fourth ambulance.  Director Osborn stated at that time he wanted to wait and see how much revenue the service would generate.  Director Osborn stated he now thinks it is time to talk about purchasing a fourth ambulance.  Director Osborn stated the service covers the County with three ambulances and if one ambulance is out for maintenance the service could be treading the line of not being able to keep the County covered.  Director Osborn stated they are using older ambulances; they could have four ambulances for the price of one new ambulance.  A new ambulance now is $320,000 to $390,000 with orders out 30-months.  Director Osborn stated he will start looking into grants for an ambulance.  Councilman Hamby stated, in his experience, grants will only be given for new ambulances, not used.  Director Osborn stated if one ambulance has a catastrophic failure or hits a deer there is no quick replacement plan.  President Dant asked if the cost of a new ambulance would include fully equipping the ambulance.  Director Osborn stated the price for a new ambulance does not include equipment.  
President Dant asked what the cost would be to purchase and outfit an ambulance.  Director Osborn stated they would be able to outfit a truck with basic needs from supplies already on hand and then work on grants to obtain better equipment.  This would allow the service to get the truck licensed by the State.  Director Osborn stated he believes he could purchase a used ambulance for $50,000-$60,000.  Director Osborn stated, for example, if all new equipment were purchased, such as a power load system and power cot, would cost about $153,000.  If one of the trucks went down, that truck’s power equipment could be transferred to the fourth truck.  
Councilman Gregory asked Director Osborn how many miles each of the trucks had.  Director Osborn stated there are currently about 75,000, 46,000, and 58,000 miles on each of the ambulances; when the trucks were purchased two years ago, they each had about 40,000 miles.  Director Osborn stated if the service continues to do transfers the average miles per year will increase.  Councilman Hamby asked how the transfers were going.  Director Osborn responded that it was doing well, but the big ambulance has been down for repairs and there have not been many transfers done in the last two months because two trucks must stay in the County.  
President Dant stated they have known all along that the service is not going to be able to cash flow itself, but they have not talked a great deal about how to replace trucks and what they will look like.  Councilman Gregory asked if collections have increased in the last quarter.  Director Osborn stated more revenue is coming in, but he does not believe a greater percentage is being collected.  Director Osborn stated he and the Auditor have recently again discussed the need for collections.  Councilman Hamby asked if the company who does the billing also does collections.  Director Osborn stated the billing company does not do collections.  

Constituent Authur Ping addressed the Council regarding concerns for the country and economy.

With no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 7:02 pm with a motion made by Councilman Gregory and seconded by Councilman Greene, all were in favor and the motion passed.  The next regular Council meeting will be held Monday, August 5, 2024, at 8:00 am with the department budget meetings to follow throughout the day.
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